

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

MINUTES OF THE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE MEETING HELD ON 4 FEBRUARY 2015 AT THE KENNET ROOM - COUNTY HALL, TROWBRIDGE BA14 8JN.

Present:

Cllr Simon Killane (Chairman), Cllr Alan Hill (Vice Chairman), Cllr Christine Crisp, Cllr Stewart Dobson, Cllr Peter Edge, Cllr Jon Hubbard, Cllr Gordon King, Cllr Jacqui Lay, Cllr Jeff Osborn, Cllr Pip Ridout, Cllr Ian Thorn, Cllr John Walsh, Cllr Bridget Wayman, Cllr Philip Whalley and Cllr Paul Oatway QPM (Substitute)

Also Present:

Cllr Glenis Ansell, Cllr Mollie Groom, Cllr Keith Humphries, Cllr Laura Mayes, Cllr Fleur de Rhé-Philipe, Cllr Jane Scott OBE, Cllr Jonathon Seed, Cllr John Thomson, Cllr Dick Tonge, Cllr Roy While and Cllr Philip Whitehead

14 Apologies

Apologies were received from Councillor John Noeken, who was substituted by Councillor Paul Oatway QPM.

15 **Declarations of Interest**

There were no declarations.

16 Chairman's Announcements

There were no announcements.

17 **Public Participation**

There were no statements or questions submitted.

18 Purpose of Meeting

Members noted and approved the proposed meeting structure.

19 Wiltshire Council's Financial Plan Update 2015/16

The draft Wiltshire Council Financial Plan Update for 2015/16 was presented by Councillor Dick Tonge, Cabinet Member for Finance, Performance and Risk and the Associate Director (Finance) ahead of its submission to Cabinet on 10 February and Full Council on 24 February 2015.

Details of proposed investments and savings were outlined within the context of continued reductions in the government revenue support grant to the council and the freeze on council tax being extended, as well as the impact of the savings implemented through previous budgets.

The Committee, along with other members in attendance including the Chairman of the Financial Planning Task Group and members of the Executive, discussed the proposed budget, and clarification was sought on several issues from the attending Cabinet Members and Corporate Leadership Team, with full details contained in the report as appended to these minutes. Particular focus was given to strategic savings, service budget proposals, risks and the emphasis in relation to the council's business plan and key actions.

Areas of discussion included analysing areas of overspend for solutions, awaiting publication of the staff survey to determine the impact upon staffing resources, whether savings could be delivered while still protecting the vulnerable and other demands on the council, and how to manage increasingly numerous and complex demands upon services. Proposed strategic savings including with regards music provision and charging for garden waste collection were assessed, along with other topics as detailed in the appended report.

At the conclusion of debate, it was,

Resolved:

- 1) To thank the Financial Planning Scrutiny Task Group for their work in monitoring the progress and management of the current budget and the creation of the draft budget for 2015/16; to acknowledge the dedication and zeal that has gone into the process on behalf of this Committee.
- 2) That the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee believes that the draft budget has been properly and appropriately scrutinised.

20 Date of Next Meeting

The date of the next meeting was confirmed as Friday 13 February 2015 to scrutinise opposition group amendments to the budget, followed by an ordinary meeting on Tuesday 3 March 2015.

21 Urgent Items

There were no urgent items.

(Duration of meeting: 10.30 am - 12.30 pm)

The Officer who has produced these minutes is Kieran Elliott (Senior Democratic Services Officer) of Democratic Services, direct line (01225) 718504, e-mail kieran.elliott@wiltshire.gov.uk

Press enquiries to Communications, direct line (01225) 713114/713115

Wiltshire Council APPENDIX

Cabinet 10 February 2015

Council 24 February 2015

Special Meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee Report on the Draft 2015-16 Budget

Purpose of report

1. To feed back to Cabinet and Full Council a summary of the main issues discussed at the special meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee held on 4 February 2015.

Background

- 2. This special meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee provided an opportunity for non-executive councillors to question the Cabinet Member for Finance and the Associate Director for Finance on the draft 2015/16 budget before it is considered at Cabinet on 10 February 2015 and Full Council on 24 February 2015.
- 3. The Cabinet Member for Finance, supported by the Associate Director of Finance, gave a presentation covering the key components and influences on setting this year's budget, under the themes below:
 - I. 12 key Business Plan actions
 - II. Strategic saving proposals
 - III. Service budget summaries
 - IV. Risks
- 4. The key messages were as follows:
 - Council Tax frozen again (5th year) for 2015/16 despite a 13% reduction in Government Revenue grant
 - Protection of delivery in vulnerable adults and children
 - Investment in highways and waste continues
 - Safeguarding the commitment to Military Civil Integration
 - Ongoing investment in the economy, more homes and campuses
 - Despite taking out over £123m in savings in last 5 years without significant impact on frontline service performance

Main issues raised during questioning and debate

5. The Committee invited the Chair of the Financial Planning Task Group and the Select Committee Chairmen to lead off discussion, with a focus on budget proposals

and their implications for services relating to their remit, before opening up to general queries.

Financial Planning Task Group

6. Details arising from the work of the Financial Planning Task Group are included at annex to this report.

Environment Select Committee

- 7. It was noted that charging for green waste collection, although contrary to the views expressed during public consultation, was necessary due to an unforeseen reduction in monies received from Central Government. This charge equated to a £0.800M strategic saving in order to maintain the adult care budget as originally proposed.
- 8. In response to a question on how the monies received via the Community Infrastructure Levy were taken into account in this year's budget, it was stated that these monies were accounted for in the capital programme on page 58 of the budget report.
- 9. It was confirmed that the Gypsy and Traveller communities are catered for by a specific annual budget which is a matched by a grant.
- 10. It was confirmed that the budget for flooding protection remains the same as last year, which is a base budget of £0.500M. There is an ongoing programme of work to alleviate the risk of flooding which increases the overall budget for flooding to £1M to deliver the key projects as an investment to protect against additional highways issues.
- 11. It was agreed that waste disposal should be a topic that is considered by the Environment Select Committee or a subsequent Task Group; it was acknowledged that the current work of the Waste Task Group on communications may contribute to lessening the waste that goes to landfill through clear messages and a new campaign to encourage recycling.
- 12. A comprehensive consultation with regard to public transport, primarily bus services, will be conducted throughout the county to redesign the transport links for Wiltshire in order to build better service which offers better value and is sustainable. This will include improving links to GP surgeries and other key services and provision being made through community transport services such as Link. It is intended that the public will be educated on how much routes are costing and how they are used so that consultation responses are informed decisions. The cross-cutting nature of this work would require the joint input from all three select committees.
- 13. Concern was raised with regard to whether the turning off of street lights would provoke public safety concerns, as has been the case elsewhere. It was noted that this does not appear to be the case in Wiltshire and many have expressed their support for this proposal, particularly as Wiltshire has an intelligent system which allows for strategic lights to be kept on such as at roundabouts and crossings and

that emergency services are able to ensure that relevant lights are switched on as required. It was confirmed that this proposal only applied between the hours of midnight and 5:30 am.

Children's Select Committee

- 14. It was confirmed that the £0.403M savings identified for Integrated Youth and Prevention Services represented the remainder of the savings agreed by Cabinet in May, following the review of positive leisure time activities for young people. The savings agreed in May had represented only part-year savings.
- 15. It was confirmed that the £0.437M savings in School Effectiveness would not affect the council's LASER (school improvement) service. Children's Select Committee would be looking at the effectiveness of the Council's School Improvement Strategy in its first year following an invitation from the Executive.
- 16. It was noted that £1.283M would be invested in frontline safeguarding of children, on top of the £3.7M net invested in the last three years. The Cabinet Member reported that the £1.005M savings would be sought by reducing the numbers of out-of-county placements and finding efficiencies in the service. It was also hoped that the delivery of the Early Help Strategy would reduce the overall number of children and young people who needed to be in the care system.
- 17. There would be a £45.8 million investment in modernisation of housing over 4 years. It was reported that the Special Educational Needs and/or Disabilities (SEND) Task Group had raised concerns about availability of suitable housing for people with SEND. A range of projects were underway looking at how to meet the housing needs of particular groups, including those with SEND. For example, through the Corporate Parenting Panel and others, looking at schemes such as flexible tenancies and independent living with some supervision for care leavers.
- 18. The Music Service would be reviewed, with a saving of £0.172M, which would need to be clarified further.
- 19. Following a question about the £0.698M saving in Commissioning and Performance, it was confirmed that the Council would continue to invest in the County's children's centres as an important part of its Early Help Strategy.

Health Select Committee

20. It was noted that the complexity and numbers of care packages required, as demonstrated by the 100 Day Challenge, is a key test for the budget in that while the budget remains largely the same the increase in demand adds significant strain. Additional pressure is levied through the implementation of the Care Act and additional support for carers. This is estimated using a national budgeting tool and estimates on how many carers will come forward for support.

- 21. It was highlighted that the Public Health provision is being increasingly focussed on preventing health issues in order to create savings across the health and social care system in the long term.
- 22. It was confirmed that the Health Select Committee would contribute to the prevention agenda in considering the role of personal responsibility for one's health, with particular reference to health checks and screening offered by GP's. Furthermore, the Health Select Committee have agreed to undertake a piece of work on the interlinking issues of obesity and poverty in partnership with the Children's Select Committee.
- 23. Concern was raised regarding the alternative provision for the Hospital Bus Hopper Services at the Royal United Hospital and Great Western Hospital, in order to save £0.130M. It was expressed that this is a valuable service; however it has been observed that the service is in fact under used and misused by staff. Work is being undertaken to look at the whole patient experience, which includes travel to and from treatment; the acute hospitals are engaged in this with the option being given for them to retain the service.
- 24. It was noted that the voluntary sector is a vital element to providing health and social care across Wiltshire, therefore the proposed minimum 10% reductions in grants caused concern. It was highlighted that this decision had been taken with the full knowledge of the voluntary sector agencies and much officer time had been dedicated to work through the potential impacts upon them, this includes explaining that where multiple grants have previously been made, that this will now be streamlined to single grants to save on our own administrative costs. All grants will be required to contribute to a Council priority.
- 25. Particular reference was drawn to agencies' back office management and the fact that the reductions in grants could recouped by more efficient management. No objections have been received regarding this decision to date.

General Enquiries and Observations

- 26. The disposal of council assets was raised, and it was noted this was being achieved slower than would be preferred, but that it was essential such complex disposals were done correctly.
- 27. The use of agency staff within the council was discussed, and it was stated this was kept to a minimum, but there would always be some necessity for agency staff, particularly with areas such as Safeguarding. The Financial Planning Task Group would be scrutinising this further.
- 28. Other topics raised included confirming the grant to Area Boards remained at the same level but that proportion to each Board would be calculated at a later date, the need to negotiate with town and parish councils regarding them taking on more responsibility and management of assets, and queries regarding the mental health budget

Conclusion

29. That Cabinet and Council take into account the comments from the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee and the Financial Planning Task Group in considering the update to the Financial plan 2015/16.

Councillor Simon Killane Chairman of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee

Report Author: Kieran Elliott, Senior Democratic Services Officer 01225 718504 or kieran.elliott@wiltshire.gov.uk and Paul Kelly, Overview and Scrutiny Manager (and designated Scrutiny Officer), 01225 713049 or paul.kelly@wiltshire.gov.uk

Annex - Report of the Financial Planning Task Group

Wiltshire Council Annex

Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee

4 February 2015

Report of the Financial Planning Task Group – 3 February

| Issue | Response |
|---|--|
| Budget monitoring (page 5 para 2.3 and page 6 para 3 - also see separate report to Cabinet on 10 Feb just published) | Reported at period 9 as £0.900m overspend. This is now a downward trend due to management action and a "stop-spending" directive given to get to a balanced year end. However will be looked at in more detail by the Task Group due to the limited time with the report. |
| Budget setting process for 2015/16 – reasonable approach? (Page 6 para 2.6) Also includes - Public consultation - Councillor briefing - Scrutiny engagement | Been a robust approach over many months involving the political and corporate leadership. General view that the public events have been well received and can be supplemented online. The councillor briefing was well attended and separating this from the scrutiny process seemed to work. The outcome from 3 stages of scrutiny should mean that full Council is better informed when it comes to the debate. |
| How reliable is the information used and systems that support it? | Finance team work closely with services in building-up the picture from the information held. Cabinet Member was satisfied but happy to hear of incidents where this can be improved. |
| How good are our assumptions and future planning in respect of demand and costs? | Again close working between finance and services as well as applying local and national data. Will also be reviewed and adjusted moving through the year |
| Bridging the funding gap – reasonable approach for identifying savings? | Combination of strategic savings, corporate targets, service efficiencies and charges to make up the shortfall. Not easy – hard |

| Level of reserves prudent? | decisions in some areas but linked to commitments given in the Business Plan. Will be more fully debated at the Management Committee, Cabinet and Council. Operate with a smaller "back-pocket" than some authorities! Careful ongoing |
|--|--|
| | management of the budget should avoid too many surprises. |
| Specific areas identified for review during the year by TG | |
| - Learning disability (page 90 in budget book) | Budget was rescued last year and £3m added to base for next year to better reflect costs of packages. A joined-up "cradle to grave" approach will make things better at the beginning with longer-term benefits. Outcome will be reflected in budget over time. |
| -Waste (page 100 - includes strategic savings) | Latest position showing £2.5m overspend. More homes and generating more waste are the main problems. Proposal to introduce green waste charges along with other measures to save £1.4m but also invest £1.6m to reflect service pressures next year |
| -Legal services (page 107) | Overspending on agency staff but service will be reviewed for next year. The Task Group will take a closer look at spend on agency, interim and consultancy staff generally. However some limitation on scrutiny's remit when it comes to staffing matters. |
| -Procurement (page 26 para 9.7) | Difficult to track savings. Another £0.5m next year. New centralised approach being implemented to introduce discipline and expertise in procurement and commissioning. The Task Group will continue to monitor developments. |

| Borrowing on capital programme (page 20 para 8.8/9) | Reprogramming resulted in £1m revenue underspend returned to general fund this year. Bigger programme next year but better management so may not see the same situation. |
|---|--|
|---|--|

Councillor Glenis Ansell, Chairman of the Financial Planning Task Group Report Author: Paul Kelly, Overview and Scrutiny Manager (and designated Scrutiny Officer)